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Office of the Commissioner 

Public Works Department 

MEMORANDUM  

To: Members of Committee of the Whole 
 
From: Erin Mahoney, M. Eng. 
 Commissioner of Public Works  
 
Date: May 18, 2023 
 

Re: Response to provincial assessment requirements for municipal 
infrastructure projects 

 
Province is considering changes to environmental assessment processes 
for municipal infrastructure 

The province recently released two consultations on the Environmental Registry of 
Ontario (ERO) related to the environmental assessment process. The first consultation 
included a proposed list of project types that would be subject to Comprehensive 
Environmental Assessments (formerly Individual Environmental Assessments); the 
proposed list does not include any anticipated York Region infrastructure projects. The 
other consultation was related to municipal infrastructure projects and considered 
whether the Municipal Class Environmental Assessment process should continue. The 
attached staff response (Appendix 1) was submitted by the May 9 deadline and 
indicated that any further Council comments would be submitted at a later date.  

York Region experienced significant delays delivering projects under 
current process and modernization is required to meet growth targets  

York Region has experienced significant delays in large infrastructure projects as noted 
in the staff response. Delays of this magnitude constrain delivery of servicing capacity 
and significantly increase the cost of infrastructure projects. The Province has set a 
target of 1.5 million homes to be constructed over the next 10 years and this scale of 
growth cannot be achieved without provincial approvals process certainty and 
predictable timelines.  
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Master planning and existing approval processes can be leveraged to 
mitigate many of the issues captured under environmental assessment  

Existing municipal and provincial approvals processes address and mitigate many of the 
same environmental issues identified through a Municipal Class Environmental 
Assessment. Municipal infrastructure is already reviewed through comprehensive 
Infrastructure Master Plans, which undergo public and Indigenous consultation. Project-
level considerations like odour control and noise are addressed through Provincial 
environmental permitting processes.  
 
Staff recommended in the response that the Municipal Class Environmental 
Assessment process be rescinded and that existing, proven municipal processes for 
infrastructure assessment and licensing be used. Staff will work with municipal 
advocacy organizations and the province to ensure that environmental issues continue 
to be identified and addressed in proportion to risks associated with the type of 
infrastructure and the location where it is being implemented.  
 
Staff will continue to monitor policy proposals and decisions related to the 
Environmental Assessment process and have requested to be engaged in any further 
consultations with the province.  
 
 
 
 
 

Erin Mahoney, M. Eng. 
Commissioner of Public Works  
 
 
 

 
 

Bruce Macgregor 
Chief Administrative Officer 
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Appendix 1: York Region Response – ERO 019-6693 – Evaluating municipal class 
environmental assessment requirements for infrastructure projects 
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